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Summary of outcome

All early years providers must meet the legal requirements in the 'Statutory framework for 
the early years foundation stage', which you can find at 
www.gov.uk/government/publications/early-years-foundation-stage-framework--2. If we 
find that a provider is not meeting the requirements, we can take action to ensure they put 
matters right.  On 26 February 2020 we carried out an inspection. The overall effectiveness 
of the provision was judged to be inadequate. The inspection report sets out the actions the 
provider was required to take to meet the requirements. We have served a welfare 
requirements notice. This is a legal notice that requires the provider to take the actions 
below within the timescales set out. The provider will be able to give parents further 
information about this. The provider is still registered with Ofsted.  

Action required  

ensure that all staff are alert to any signs for concerns in a child's home life or elsewhere, 
and that staff can follow the procedures in place to manage any child protection issues, 
including the accurate recording of signs of concern so that these can be monitored by 20 
April 2020  

make sure that staffing arrangements meet children's needs and ensure their safety; this is 
with specific regard to making sure that children are cared for by staff who know and 
understand their needs and that all staff follow established procedures for supervising 
children throughout the nursery by 20 April 2020  

ensure that effective steps are taken to identify, reduce or minimise risks to children; this is 
with specific reference to ensuring that any information relating to children's care needs is 
taken into account when assessing potential hazards to children in the nursery by 20 April 
2020  

ensure that staff understand and can follow established procedures to respond to any 
allegations made against people who work with children by 20 April 2020  

On 2 May 2020 we carried out a regulatory telephone call to the setting and on 9 September 
2020, we carried out a regulatory visit. The focus of the call and visit was to check whether 
the provider had met the safeguarding and welfare actions raised at their last inspection.  

The provider was found to be meeting the safeguarding and welfare actions. For example 
staff have all attended training to improve their knowledge and understanding of child 



protection and are able to clearly explain action to take to keep children safe. Staff are now 
deployed to meet children's needs and have taken to manage risks to children.   

Our next step will be to complete a re-inspection of the setting when routine inspections 
resume. 
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